Q:

All right, this is November --

CLOSE:
Q:

11th.

-- 11th, 2004.

It's between -- it's about one thirty.

And, we're going to do part two of our interview with Judge
Michael Close.

This is Bjorn [Capesson?] and I'm joined by

Chris D'Amato, to do part two of the interview.

Thank you,

again, Judge Close, for coming back to meet with me.

The

last thing we talked about on Tuesday was how judges are
chosen in Chicago, or more importantly, how judges were
chosen in Chicago in the 1970s, when you were first slated
to run for judge of Cook County.

We talked a little bit

about the regular Democratic organization.

Could you tell

us how you decided to run for judge in 1976, how that
opportunity came up?
CLOSE:

Certainly.

Well first with respect to your comment,

as distinguishing between (inaudible) presently are chosen,
run for office in Cook County, as opposed to how judges
were selected by the regular Democratic organization, in
1970.

You have to understand, there's been a sea change in

operation, and the regular Democratic organization, has
been presently (inaudible) I would say call it, (inaudible)
it's probably the basis of the fact that these journalists,
reporters for these newspapers, are probably not all that
well-informed just, but the regular Democratic organization
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is.

A lot of these individuals that were rich in Chicago,

and don't fully understand or appreciate what this
organization is, what the regular Republican organization
is of Cook County, and the Republican and Democratic
organizations were, years ago, in this county.

Presently,

the regular Democratic organization, of Cook County, a far
cry from when the regular Democratic organization was back
in the ’70s, early ’70s, particularly.

At that time, the

mayor of Chicago was Richard J. Daley, and this man, I
believe, was a very decent human being.

He was also,

besides being mayor, the chairman of the Democratic Central
Committee.

The Democratic Central Committee consisted of

the board and committee of all 50 wards from the city of
Chicago, and the war committeemen of the various townships
throughout the county of Cook, outside the city of Chicago.
The Democratic Party within the city of Chicago was
historically much stronger in the core city, than it was in
the suburbs of Cook County.

The various Democratic

committeemen are all elected, and even today they are
elected.

They were elected at that time, and the

Republican committeemen were elected, and continued being
elected.

So both on the Republican and Democratic side,

you had elected committeemen who were proponents of this
structure called the Democratic Central Committee.
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Democratic Central Committee had a chairman at that time,
who was one that was elected, who was Richard J. Daley, and
they, a regular Democratic organization had a thing called
a slate making committee.
making committee.

Indeed, it still has a slate

The question is, or the situation is,

presently, that the Democratic Central Committee, you don't
have the mayor sitting as the chairman of the Democratic
Central Committee.
Q:

Right.

CLOSE:

And why don't you have the mayor the same as the

chairman of the Democratic Central Committee?

We can take

the word possibly, the present mayor of Chicago, Richard M.
Daley, who says he's not a boss.

Currently, like Renko and

others, over the years, referred to his father as boss
often, for some reason, that (inaudible) the present mayor,
but at any rate, he has been able to disassociate himself
to a certain extent from (inaudible) and wields
considerable power in the city, there's no question about
that.

The present chairman of the Democratic Central

Committee, if you can believe it, is a committeeman by the
name of, on the far north side of Chicago, by the name of
Thomas Lange, (inaudible) and Mr. Lange is a very nice man,
decent human being, but he has very little of the power
that was wielded by the Democratic Central Committee or the
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chairman of the Democratic Central Committee at the time
that I was elected, and the (inaudible).

Today, this

organization is in shambles, as a practical matter.

We

have many powerful elected Republican officials in Chicago
who you would think might want to aspire and control
apparatus, and regular Democratic organization.

In fact,

maybe they do to a certain extent control an apparatus, and
maybe Mr. Lange is, you know, another functionary within a
sort of several organization, and operating extent, a
remnant of the Democratic Party in Chicago.

The Democratic

Party in Chicago just doesn't wield the type of power that
it once did.

Today, a number of individuals filed

petitions to run for judges, county, and many of them are
elected without the support of the regular Democratic
organization, and they generally file as Democrats, so they
are nominally have members of the Democratic Party, and
they are elected.

So you would say that most of these

judges presently elected in Cook County are Democrats.

So

that they are members of the Democratic Party, at least
ostensibly, and so the Democratic Party controls so many
judicial positions.

I think the newspapers and the media

do a disservice to the public in the way that they treat
these individuals who are elected, and somehow prescribe
some kind of a sinister organization that manipulates the
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public, and puts these individuals into these positions.

I

think that the people of Chicago freely elect these people.
The people of Cook County freely elect these judges, and
but these individuals are all getting invitations behind
the ballot, can be elected.

And the time that I ran, of

course, the Democratic Party had, would you say, more
muscle, and maybe a more disciplined organization, as it
was structured, and many (inaudible) like committeemen in
Chicago were able to turn out a sizeable boat for all of
the candidates, including the judges who would appear at
the lower end of the ballot, both on the Republican and
Democratic sides, and so we all know that people vote for
new offices at the top of the ballot, and if you run in a
presidential year, you're going to have the President of
the United States running up top, and the available, open
spot for senator is next, and so on, and so forth down the
line.

So all the bingo offices, so to speak, the ones that

people would nearly discuss, are at the top of the ballot.
The judicial vacancies are the spots that are lower down,
at the bottom of the ballot.

So there's less talk about

those particular individuals, and of course it may be
necessarily so because the public is concerned about the
races.

The last contest between Kerry and Bush, and

clearly took up most of the space of radio and television.
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Q:

Right.

CLOSE:

Print media, and also the senatorial race, as a winner

got in line.

There isn't a lot of attention paid to these

spots by the media.

The media turns it around, and at the

last moment, turns around, and announces that they strongly
support this judge, or they strongly feel that this judge
ought to be replaced, or this individual's not the best
individual for the spot.
Q:

This comes down at the last minute before the election?

CLOSE:

Sure, and I find it rather interesting that the media

has chosen to do this, and if you know how politics happens
in this town, or in any part of the United States, you know
that the federal judiciary, which the media think these
individuals have all been meritoriously selected by God
knows who, but we've got to know that the (inaudible) state
in which the individual is going to be appointed as a
federal district court judge is going to place the name
before the President of the United States, who's going to
present it to the United States, to the Senate, and they
will confirm this individual, or not confirm this
individual, depending on politics, or Washington at that
time, Democrats, and whether or not this individual was
pro-choice, or pro-life, all that other actions.

But these

spots are much more political, and you turn around, and
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allow the media to control this, I think, is absolutely
ridiculous.

The point of the matter is, that what the

papers are telling you, what the radio and television are
telling you, is that the people are too stupid to elect the
wrong officials.

You're telling me, you people are just

too damn dumb, of course they're not going to put it in
that particular language, but that effect is what they are
telling you.

OK.

They're saying you're too stupid to

know, elect him, and let us get (inaudible) like the group
here, and you'll have meritorious judges, and then who are
these committees?
Q:

(laughter)

Right.

CLOSE:

And tell me, and then they always refer to the, look

at our federal bench.
federal bench.
political.

Well I say take a good look at the

OK, I'm going to look at it.

And it's even more political.

It's all

And it's even

easier to get in a federal bench, if you've got enough
political qualifications, than it is to get on even a state
judiciary, so much in my mind for marriage selection, or
appointive judges, I believe in appointive judges headlong.
Q:

OK.

CLOSE:

What you're doing is you're disenfranchising the

American public in this particular way, and I think that's
not good.
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It doesn't bode well for the American public.

At the time that I was slated, and I mean slated by the
regular Democratic organization, they had a slate of
candidates, and organizations historically have slated
particular individuals, to fill particular spots.
Q:

Now how did that work, getting on the slate?

How did they

go?
CLOSE:
Q:

Oh how does that work?

Yes.

CLOSE:

Well of course it doesn't hurt to know the individuals

that are able to get you on a slate, that is local
Democratic committeemen, in Chicago, public committeemen in
Chicago, and in Cook County, and they have an ability to
bring your credentials to the attention of the slate making
committee, and there's no question that some individuals
are better qualified than others, and oftentimes
individuals weren't better qualified, aren't slated.
That's happened all the way, the section, the (inaudible)
to the present day, and there are individuals that are
qualified to run for every office in the land of the United
States, going back to the origin of our political parties,
and those have political parties, and individual support of
slating candidates, of putting their names forward.

This

is nothing new, and this is nothing unique in the city of
Chicago.
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All you have to do is take a ride out

(inaudible), and early Sunday and all that sort of thing,
and down and greet some folks out there, but they have
their own agendas, and they've been slating maybe for a
long, long time.
Q:

Right.

CLOSE:

So you know, it's appropriating, and throwing around

the name of the machine, you don't have -- you'll find it
better functioning machine as a practical matter, if that's
what you want to call it, and in the county, in Cook
County, there's a more Democratic handling of the situation
of slating candidates in the county, in DuPage County.
Q:

Right.

CLOSE:

And interestingly enough, I think democracy is winning

out to DuPage County because we have a situation where,
paying, I remember, the Supreme Court did a very, very -the justices of the Illinois Supreme Court, a fellow by the
name of Bob Thomas, because name recognition ran against a
regular Republican in a Republican primary, DuPage County,
(inaudible), he played football.
the Chicago Bears.

He played football for

He plays (inaudible), Bears, and he was

able to run in DuPage County on the Republican ticket, the
primary, they slated a Republican candidate, and became a
circuit judge.

Later ran for Appellate Court, in which

DuPage County was part, and became an Appellate Court
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judge, and more recently, ran for a seat in the Illinois
Supreme Court, and is not an Illinois Supreme Court
justice.
Q:

OK.

CLOSE:

So yeah, these things happened, and people say that

machines, and organizations are able to give candidates a
chance, but that's an example of an individual, that in my
estimation, was a very competent and qualified individual,
and chose to run, and be elected.

I think the system that

we have, the people are able to elect these individuals as
preferable to some of the type (inaudible) who decides he'd
want to make somebody a federal district court judge here
in Chicago, and all of a sudden, it appears.
Q:

Yeah.

CLOSE:

I did actually guess that if you take a good look at

the characters sitting in the federal district court judges
here in Chicago, a lot of nice people over there, but
really, how do they get to be where they're at?

They did

it politically, and whether the shaping (inaudible),
announcements, they just were sitting there, and not only
the district court, but the Seventh Circuit appointees, and
(inaudible) was going to be placed, Justice [Winston?].
Q:
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Right.

CLOSE:

Patrick Bentley, the young gentleman from (inaudible),

resign or die shortly, instead going to be a big decision
in politics, and going to control it.

So, when I ran in

1976, I went to the slate making committee, and they found
my credentials, and I was slated (inaudible) because I knew
certain individuals, and that all had a certain affect on
it.
Q:

Who were they?

CLOSE:

I think that the regular Democratic organization

listens to people, and they attempt to put -- support the
piece of the slate of the candidates, and individuals that
they expect, to go out and compete effectively for the
nomination, and I was selling it, that slate.
judge.

I ran for

At that time, I only had to run within the

boundaries of the city of Chicago.

So I ran in all 50

wards of the city of Chicago, and was elected.
Q:

OK.

Doesn’t sound to me like your motivation for being a

judge was real heavily, politically motivated.

I mean it

sounds just like, you know, look can you tell us what made
you decide to leave private practice, and be a judge?
CLOSE:

Oh, I think that most lawyers, or a good number of

them, aspire to be judges.

I've been practicing out in the

street here city of Chicago, and I saw, like you said, I
was happy with, and a lot of things I wasn't so happy with,
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and I don't particularly -- I always aspired to be a decent
judge at the bench, that is to fairly try these issues, and
express my view of what I believe to be right or wrong
based upon the long tradition, and I had seen individuals
at the bench who I thought were less than adequate, and I
thought I could do a lot better.

A number of these are

individuals who I took a liking to as people, but I felt
they had a vacant seat, and that, to an extent, prompted
that.

I seen all that, individuals that I thought were not

only less than adequate, but abrasive, obnoxious, sitting
on the bench, (inaudible).

I did not appreciate that.

I

remember a lot of individuals over the years, and I just
have felt that there was room for improvement.
make a contribution probably because of service.
that I had done a good job.

I wanted to
I felt

I felt that I was up to and

adequate of (inaudible).
Q:

Who was the individual, or individuals, who were your
connections at that --

CLOSE:
Q:

If this is a good idea?

CLOSE:
Q:

My connections?
(laughter)

Well sure.

Was there anybody --

CLOSE:

I don't have any problem with that.

Ward committeemen

I talked with was Kelly, committeeman of the 47th ward, and
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Mr. Kelly was a prominent Democratic committeeman on our
side of Chicago.

He was at that time superintendent of

Chicago Park District.

Mr. Kelly himself was not a lawyer.

He is an individual that I had known.

As a matter of fact,

before he was in politics, I believe, seriously, I believe
I had probably been a member of 40-something, 40 Democratic
organizations.

Well I know he was a member of that

organization, had been a committeeman.

So I'd been

involved in Chicago politics for a long time, and I talked
to Mr. Kelly, and saw that I'd get slated.
attempted to see that I got slated.

Well I

Of course, the late

Mayor Daley at that time, I imagine, probably a good part,
had been in public relations, had asked the slate makers
not to slate anybody who was not okayed by Chicago Fire
Association.

And the Chicago Fire Association had a

screening of the committee.

Chicago Fire Association has

changed for the better over the years.

I remember that

organization was -- well no, hard line, last reporting
organization.
Q:

OK.

CLOSE:

And believe you me, I met him once.

But, over the

years it's changed, and has more of a cosmopolitan flavor,
I think, (inaudible) Protestant, (inaudible) organization.
Q:
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Political.

CLOSE:

Exactly, and political organizations.

And, so, the

mayor wanted this organization to basically slated to the
individual, to fill a spot before the Democratic
organization goes ahead and slates you.

I think the mayor

saw that that organization was starting to not only change,
and it wasn't any longer a situation for them against us,
sort of thing, and it's common.

I placed my credentials

before the Chicago Fire Association, except that all of a
sudden they found out, from a certain individual, that the
screening committee was being stacked against me, being
slated.

(laughter)

Or against me being given a

recommendation by the Fire Association.
Q:

OK.

CLOSE:

So that was kind of an interesting little sidebar

here, that we have.

So I went to the Fire Association, and

ostensibly for all practical purposes, everybody there was
cordial, and they asked all the usual questions, and what
are you doing and so forth, and you gave long, usual
answers.

And it wasn't just me, it was anybody else that

would appear before them.
hell of a lot of power.

Now these individuals have a
There was another individual at

this time, also a member of (inaudible) committee
organization, that allowed to be slated judge, and at that
time was an associate judge, and felt that he should get
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that spot.
(inaudible).

I didn't say this, but these things are,
So he had a lot of friends on the slate

making committee, or on the screening committee of Chicago
Fire Association.
Q:

OK.

CLOSE:

So, he had gone to work, and these individuals, these

confederates, these friends of his, and believe me, he's
very popular with the (inaudible), was able to persuade
them that the best way to screen them, to improve the
situation for southern fellow who wanted that, was fine,
and who wanted Mr. Kelly to endorse him, to the screening
committee -- to the slate making committee, of the
Democratic organization, would be to put in the black ball
on me.
Q:

OK.

CLOSE:
Q:

So I had an extensive experience, and practice a lot.

OK.

CLOSE:

I personally know I've tried more cases than this

individual, who was (inaudible), and I tried a lot of
losses.
Q:

OK.

CLOSE:

I know I have more extensive court experience than

this other fellow, but he had a lot of friends on the
screening committee because he had cultivated these
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individuals.

I hadn't spent a lot of time cultivating

anybody, on the Chicago Fire Association.
Q:

Right.

CLOSE:

I wasn't interested.

This is an organization, because

I found it to be kind of a stuffed shirt organization, and
I wasn't particularly interested in that organization, at
that time.

They were screening individuals, and didn't

necessarily (inaudible) Chicago Fire Association.

So, an

individual, another adept sitting judge who was a very much
on the inside of the Chicago Fire Association, learned of
the (inaudible) of individuals to black ball me, and to
find me unqualified.

And, he got (inaudible) he went to

his chambers, and he said, well you're going to be found
unqualified by these guys because they want so-and-so to
get that spot.

That's the way it's going to happen.

said, where do you think we ought to go?
I had to take that pretty terribly.

So he

And I said, well

(laughter)

Not in

that organization, but that's how organizations operate,
and it's just unfortunate.

And I knew a number of those

individuals personally, and I found them to be pretty
despicable.
Q:

Right.

CLOSE:

So, we contacted committeemen, and the other

individual, this associate judge, they were not elected.
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Q:

Right.

CLOSE:

One of the slating people was contacted by the

committee.

So, the then sitting judge, myself, and

committeemen, and the associate judge, had a meeting later
in the afternoon and he wondered what was going on, and we
sat down over the 47th ward Democratic organization
headquarters.
Q:

OK.

CLOSE:
Q:

Committeeman was Kelly, right?
Yeah.

Right.

CLOSE:

So, Ed Kelly, myself, and the sitting judge, and an

associate judge, were together.

Actually, the last one who

entered the room was the associate judge, and he walked in,
first thing he said, he said, Mike, I'm terribly sorry,
he's going tell me.
Q:

Really.

CLOSE:

And it was a confession, right out in the open, that

he had aspired to, and aspired so bad, and he wanted it so
strongly, that he had just gone over the top, over the
edge.

He asked me to forgive him for being that, as a

human being.
Q:

That's ridiculous.

CLOSE:

Yeah, yeah.

about it?
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So I said, well, what are we going to do

You've wired this name, so to speak, and the

committeemen turned around, they said, well they said
what's the right thing to do here?

He said, look, you've

done this, and obviously as a committeeman that indicated
that I was going to slate or try to slate him for the
committee, and now as well you know, that if he gets the
affirmation of the Chicago Fire Association, then there's
no question that he'll be slated by the Democratic Central
Committee, and that's a given fact of the strength of the
committeemen.
Q:

Yeah.

CLOSE:

So that would happen.

So the associate judge had

asked (inaudible) and colleagues here, because he had been
caught red-handed in this matter, and the fact that he knew
that there was no question he wanted a real confrontation
to where we could establish this, ought to be the case.
Q:

OK.

CLOSE:

That being it, he asked that the committee, told the

committeemen well I'm just sorry about the whole thing.
The committeemen turned to him, I think rightfully turned
around, and told him, you know you've got a lot of friends
over there, at the screening committee, and you've turned
in and you've worn this against the thing.

He says, now

you're going to have to wear it forward, that is they're
going to find like qualified and so forth.
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And if you

don't go, and if Mike is not following Chicago Fire
Association, then you have no chance in the future.

You

can get out of this organization, and stay away from this
organization.

You can do whatever you want to do, and I'll

never under any circumstance sponsor you, with the Central
Committee, and not only that, I will never under any
circumstances do anything to support you.

And I will in a

letter to the committeemen, and see that you're
(inaudible), as far as I'm concerned.
Q:

Right.

CLOSE:
Q:

Now that's quite a statement.

It is, and it's from the guy who can make that happen.

CLOSE:

Yeah, well not only that, but see this particular

associate judge had known the committeemen for a long time,
as had I.
Q:

OK.

CLOSE:

Probably not as long as I had, but pretty near it, and

he was a very, very well-liked individual, both within
their organization.

He had a lot of common friends, so at

that point in time, the committeemen expressed his
intentions in this area, and I will note that he could go
to these individuals, and change their mind.

So that shows

you how client associations can get ahead, and it also
tells you something about the strength of Democratic
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committeemen, it's got politics.

I'm perfectly comfortable

having to be slated by the regular Democratic organization
of those days.

I think it's a decent organization.

think that they had good processes.

I

I believe that

(inaudible) might have been in cases by the media, but more
or less, I was slated to run.

I entered, I well know

running in this city of Chicago, I have the most important
regular Democratic organization, and received the
subordinates.
Q:

Did you even have to play the Irish -- the ethnicity, the
Irish, or the, I went to Paul, you know, any of those kind
of things that would, you know, look --

CLOSE:

I am aware of all the ethnic politics in the city of

Chicago.

I've seen it, and I'm no stranger to it, but at

the time that I ran, having now been slated by the regular
Democratic organization, knowing that I would run only in
the 50 wards inside the city of Chicago, that the apparatus
in place at that time for the Democratic organization was
stronger than it is today, I believe, and much more
organized, much more discipline, would be able to elect or
get out, get the vote out on my behalf, the public, the
people that got elected.

So, I was comfortable with that.

I went out basically to conclude, my understanding of the
Democratic organization at that time, that there was no
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need for me to spend my evenings running around one regular
Democratic organization to another, within the city of
Chicago, all 50 wards, talking to various precinct captains
under the duration of the meeting, called by the local
Democratic committeemen, urging them to go out and vote for
me.

I thought that was not necessary, and on the basis of

my observations, the task, I concluded that there would be
no need for me to make those rounds, and I appeared before
none of the other 40 some organizations in Chicago, with
the exception of one, and that happened to be the 49th ward
organization, which is right here in this area.
Q:

Yeah.

CLOSE:

And at that time, it was run by a committeeman by the

name of Neil Harding, later become lieutenant governor, and
attorney general of the state of Illinois, who did not have
a long tenure as a Democratic committeeman, but at that
particular point in time, he was then the committeeman of
the 49th ward, and I just happen to be talking with Mr.
Kelly, the committeeman of the 47th ward, his office, and
the 4th ward once had the morning before the election, and
Neil Harding had come in, and was talking with Kelly and
myself, and told me that he was going back over this
organization, wanted to take his wife, with him, and his
car, and I could talk to his precinct captains to dissuade
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him.

But yeah, he said, no, no, come on over, and talk to

the folks over there, and I had no problem because he knew
a lot of people, a lot of his captains, his captains were
better needed.
Q:

OK.

CLOSE:

So I went over, and I said, guys we exchanged

pleasantries, and made oh, there he was, went over, and
left in about 45 minutes of talking, and all of a sudden,
we're at home.

Now what (inaudible) thought the extent of

my political campaign.
Q:

So about an hour worth of campaigning.

CLOSE:

Well inside of the 47th ward, of course, they had

regular meetings.

In fact, during the course of the

campaign there were other candidates.
to me.

You know what's good

As I was running a candidate for president, and so

forth, so not president appeared, but a lot of other
candidates for various offices.

They all appeared in the

same, so I was not going to talk to, (inaudible) anybody
see the time, I knew all of the precinct captains, and a
need to turn around and get up and waste anybody's time on
speeches.

These folks are there, going to go to polls,

going to encourage people to vote for me, and they did
that.

On the other hand, I looked at the possibility of a

short campaign and I did it outside of the regular
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Democratic organization, and believe that as long as I'm
running, I would talk to most people who may be of some
assistance, in this particular pattern.

I'm Irish, I'm

first generation Irish-American, and I'm an Irish citizen,
and an American citizen.

I'm an Irish citizen, (inaudible)

folks, we have folks with six children in this country.
They were illegals in the United States, and these children
were expected to be Irish.
Q:

Right.

CLOSE:

Because they were not American citizens, (inaudible)

illegals here, (inaudible) warrant for his arrest, might be
very skeptical of the time he entered the United States,
and he entered legally, through Canada, and previously been
in the United States legally, and taken my mother out of
the country illegally, caused her to be in a (inaudible).
They, at that time, the average court was so large, there
was no problem coming in.

My father was in love with an

Irish (inaudible), just didn't let it coming in to New York
City, and was arrested and shipped back to (inaudible) so
wasn't particularly interested in doing that.
no real problem.

So, I have

I go out talking to Irish ethnic groups,

and currently the ethnic groups can be ultimately
(inaudible), Irish programs, various programs.
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I was

endorsed by various organizations, and I didn't see any
reason to go beyond that, at that particular time.
Q:

Given that Chicago is the Irish here, and so Irish
Catholic, your father's situation, probably looked more
favorable for you.

CLOSE:
Q:

Right.

CLOSE:
Q:

Well, see I don't have an ethnic identifier.

They see all they see.

Right.

CLOSE:

You know, most people, and even today, lots of people

call themselves Irish, but here in Chicago, we've got names
like [Michael?] and Camille, like [Weyer?] and O’Malley and
God knows what else, but those individuals that are, you
know, born here, and God knows how many generations between
them and now, but -Q:

But they (inaudible).

CLOSE:

They haven't flinched in (inaudible), Irish ethnicity

is, as far as I'm concerned, Irish is right down.
Q:

(laughter)

CLOSE:

But they wear the green, I'd say.

Oh yeah they all do.

You know they all do.

The have

certain announcements, but I'm proud of my heritage, and as
I say, I'm an Irish citizen, and I don't have any
preference (inaudible) people running around and
complaining.
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There's a guy, the hyphenated American, Irish

this, and Irish-American.

I don't have any problems with

that.

Those are labels under people.

I am.

I don't have any problem.

You know, I am what

I wouldn't deny my own

blood, I wouldn't deny my own parentage, that's what I am.
I have no problem with that.
that.

I've done by very well with

Outside, though, there's a lot of people who went

around that say, well OK, that definitely sounds like us,
and as a matter of fact I probably got a very good
(inaudible) because people were not aware of this,
including all those individuals that are oftentimes
referred to as mixed, those mixed don't know where it is
either, you know, they see it on a chalkboard, or on a
ballot or something, you know, and maybe that's good
because people going there, and a lot of big ones to vote,
and for whatever reason, I like the idea that you're able
to put for your people considered an adventure.

It's a lot

better than a bunch of politicians, like maybe the late
governor, or former governor Thompson, other individuals,
and I'm not going to (inaudible) anything like that, but
he's got a lot to say about individuals presently sitting
on the bench, and they're going to get (inaudible) just
one, you know, that old thing.
didn't send you.
Q:
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(laughter)

I don't know anybody who

CLOSE:
Q:

You got to be accepted by somebody.

Right.

CLOSE:

Well all those people are sent by somebody, that's the

reason that those individuals, get those individuals in
those particular spots.

It just doesn't happen, actually.

But the thing is that the name is a good ballot piece
because it's not readily identifiable with anything.
Q:

Yes, yes.

CLOSE:

So a lot of people vote against names when they see,

you know, a lot of people in human nature have been
influenced, and it's not a good trait I don't think in
anybody to be against an individual just because of what
his name is.

So he goes up there, and sees a name that's

readily identifiable, as George Bjorn.

Let me say, he says

oh, Bjorn, I don't like Swedes, without even realizing he's
an Icelander, or you know, he says different Danes, or
anybody else, are the same.

Like (inaudible) Finns are

actually Slavic, but it doesn't grasp this idea of thinking
of something, he just lumps everything together, and he
says I'm against the people for whatever.

I think, well,

those people are much WASPs, and I don't like WASPs so
they're out, and that's certainly a strange name.
is, obviously Asian, I won't vote for anybody.

There it

Well these

are choices that people make, and are we going to say, well
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they can't make those choices on those bases?
think so.

Well I don't

I don't think that it's good to turn around and

say, these people can't identify them particularly in a way
that we can't make choices.

Other people turn around and

see a name, that's obviously like O'Malley, and we know
it's an Irish name.

OK, now we know that all the Irish

will vote for O'Malley, I would say precinct.
every Irishman is going to vote for him.

Not saying

In fact a lot of

people that will vote for O'Malley, may have about 10%
Irish -END OF AUDIO FILE

CLOSE:

-- because we're (inaudible).

So, now guy goes in,

and he says, yeah, when you see a name like O'Malley, most
of the Irish people are going to vote for O'Malley.
a matter of fact.
Q:

That's

I think you can establish this.

Right.

CLOSE:

OK.

Well the next day, there's some guy by the name

of [Polano?].

All right, and I'd say is identifiable as

(inaudible), so OK, a lot of people were saying, I don't
(inaudible) and say all kinds of other curse words, and say
whop, and all kinds of other things, say like mick, you
know, and the next one is a readily identifiable German
name, I'm going to say hey Kraut, and so forth.
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So they

don't vote for that guy, but what happens is, most of the
Irish vote for the Irish, most of the Italians vote for the
Italian name, most of the Germans vote for that guy, and
the Jewish names are very popular in large German areas,
and a lot of kind of Jews would vote for Jews, and Jews
would base it solely on their ethnicity, and the Jewish
names don't get most of the Jewish vote.
Q:

They tell it from the name.

CLOSE:

Right, they tell it from the name.

You don't know,

they can vote for this guy, but they know that at least
he's one of their own, supposedly.

Now, a lot of these

aren't because the guy, if you go down in line, there's
some guy by the name of Reilly, O’Reilly what the hell,
it's an Irish name.

Can't get the Irish voting for this

black fellow, has an Irish name.

And, I've even noticed

guys, and I know a particular individual changed his name
to Flanagan, and his name just slips me right now, but
there's a German, and he changed his name to Flanagan,
occurred on his ballot, so to be elected that way, he got a
lot of votes, but to get the contest with a lot of other
individuals, including a couple other Irish names, and so
on, the vote gets diluted.
Q:
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Yeah.

CLOSE:

So if you watch what's happened, and he didn't get

elected, but he made every effort to do that.

So, in some

ways you don't know exactly what you're quoting, but at
that end, so I don't think I really was going to get a lot
of ethnic Irish voting for me just because my name was
Close because they don't know that, but then see a lot
don't understand that.

You know, they understood, don't

sound Irish, are very much Irish, especially names like,
well you take a name like Mullholland.

Everybody knows

that Mullholland, Mulvane are Irish names, but don't
understand the fact that those names have been Irish for a
time, but those people moved through the Dutch area, and
the Mull is a prefix that basically, and Holland tells you
exactly where they came from, you know?
Q:

Yeah.

CLOSE:

And Mulvane, and V-A-N, van, is also a Dutch prefix,

and you take a name like Mac O'Donney.

D-O-N, and that's

right out of the Spanish, Don Juan, El Don.
Q:

Right.

CLOSE:

And that's where that comes from, in the Irish

(inaudible), so those are really basically Irish names.
And so we know that, all the Fitzgeralds, and that's the
French prefix that fits, and you know, John Fitzgerald
Kennedy, so those names, you've got to know and understand
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those things, that you find names like Deveroux, like
Duchene, like [Legrice?], like Dirah.
these are common Irish names.

Like all kinds --

Most are not Irish, and

certainly (inaudible) Irish in Chicago, and around, with
Irish names.

So, it helps to have something that looks

like it is attractive to the larger number of people, and
that's why with the a lot of people running for office here
in Cook County, and the regular Democratic organization, as
strong as it was, so they're not able to control a lot of
the ballot as they were before, and I did distinguish
between the top and the bottom of the ballot, because a lot
of people would finish it.
only stress these points.
happening down there.

And, down there, these offices
So, all kinds of strange things

We find that people are, as I say,

both for and against the things we're not going to
prescribe.

We know now, and we've known for a long time,

if you've got an Irish name like Murphy, and you're running
for office, you'll get most of the Irish vote.
get the Italian vote.

You'll also

Italians always have a group in the

city of Chicago, because they have their own particular
cultural animosity, and you'll also get a lot of the Jewish
vote because if you're not running against a guy by the
name of Einstein, or something like that, with which
identifiable with Jewish, if you're out one-on-one with the
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Jewish vote, for Einstein, (inaudible) but if there's no
Einstein on the ballot, or anything that looks like that,
you're going to get that, no matter where the (inaudible)
is, you're going to get the Jewish vote.

So you get the

Irish vote, you get the Italian vote, you get the Jewish
vote.

So that's very handy.

There are ethnic animosities

that exist between these other ethnic groups that don't
exist -- not an awful lot, to an extent against the Irish.
That's why a lot of these individuals are running
(inaudible).

It's just a phenomenon that you see out

there, but that's basically why it happens, and today, I
would say that my chances in the Democratic primary, if I
had to endorse for the regular Democratic organization,
probably would be pretty good with a name like Close,
because as I say, there aren't a lot of people that are
going to vote against me because they dislike me on ethnic
grounds, and I am, and if they see the name up there, and
they see it Close, and I'm running against a guy by the
name of Alano, and they don't like Italians, they're going
to vote for me.

If they are Italian, they're going to vote

for Alano, and if they're not an Italian, or, they don't
know, or anti-Italian, then I got a 50-50 shot anyway.
Q:
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Victory by default.

CLOSE:

So it's not a bad ethnic name today, and then I would

have the precinct captains of the regular Democratic
organization for what they might be worth today, and it's
certainly not as strong as they were in a time that I ran.
They'd be out working for me, so -Q:

Yeah.

CLOSE:

So, you know, the regular Democratic organization

would be very helpful, and I have no reluctance to having
been endorsed by that organization, or slapped their
endorsement.

Say that that's politics, and that's how it

happens in this city, and I'm been the beneficiary of it,
and God bless the late mayor, Richard J. Daley, and all the
regular Democratic organization the way it then existed.
Q:

Yeah, let's take a -- OK we're back talking with Judge
Michael Close.

This is Bjorn [Cappesson?], Chris D'Amato.

Let's move on to when you were elected to the bench, and
you worked in the criminal division starting in 1976.

And,

what was it like -- can you briefly describe what it was
like in the criminal division, in the ’70s, what did you
encounter when you first got onto the bench, in criminal
division?
CLOSE:

Well when I was first in criminal division at the end

of 1976, early 1977.

The presenting judge of the criminal

division, Judge Richard Fitzgerald, decided to employ a
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fast track set of courtrooms consistent with four
courtrooms of which individuals charged with violent
felonies would be fast tracked, that is, the decision was
made to set up four courtrooms within the criminal
division, that would hear only cases which individuals
charged with serious, violent felonies would be tried
expeditiously with respect to those offenses, and that they
would have to qualify to be on that qualm by having had
previous violent criminal histories, and that they would
have had to been sentenced at least twice before to
incarceration in the Elmira, or other simpler departments
of corrections within the United States, to qualify them to
be on that particular call.

So as a result of that, what

had been holding back some of the dispositions within the
criminal division, was that many judges would have these
individuals, on their call within the criminal division,
and they were starting to clog up their calls because these
individual cases, the defendants were not willing to
negotiate pleas, and move the call along possibly, but
would hold out for protracted trials, and in that way, the
presiding judge felt that by assigning him to these four
courtrooms, that those judges would day in and day out be
trying.
Q:
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It was only a criminal trials, and --

And this is the recidivist call?

CLOSE:

Because the defendants weren't inclined to plead

guilty.
Q:

This is what you called the recidivist call?

CLOSE:

This was the recidivist call, and I had very, very,

very few pleas of guilty.

Most of the individuals on this

call were found guilty by juries.
move the call.

It was the only way to

It was understood what was going on here,

by quote the court, the prosecution, and the defense, that
the defendant's attorney, obviously, was trying to prep the
(inaudible) the client's cause, but the situation was such
that if he were attempted to negotiate a plea, the court
would come back with a recommendation for some considerable
period of incarceration, but in time the particular
defendant was willing to plea.

Now, the defendants could

possibly be offered 20 to 30 years, and appropriately so,
to the particular charge, and maybe even considerably more
time than that, and most criminal defendants who have been
on the system for any period of time, they have an
understanding of exactly what is facing them, that's going
to happen once they go into the Department of Corrections
prison, and they are going to do everything they possibly
can to not get there.

One thing being, going to a jury

trial, and walking out with a jury finding not guilty,
which is oftentimes pretty remote, and in many of these
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cases, many of these defendants are not the brightest
individuals in the world.

They've confederates, and all

kinds of people blabbing, and telling stories on them, and
they are deep, deep, deep into the mire of the whole thing.
There's a lot of evidence stacked up against them, but
they're hoping against hope that maybe a jury will cut
things lose.

But it doesn’t happen very often.

So, with

that being the case, they still want to go to trial.

So we

went to trial, and there was a combination of these
individuals, and we had a very, very busy trial calendar.
I was trying at that time case, after case, after case, and
oftentimes, I was trying two cases at the same time, maybe
three cases at the same time, if recessing one, continue
with the other, and having more than one or two juries, and
possibly three juries, going in at one time, was -- it was
a very, very heavy schedule.

I started early in the

morning, and then I went late into the afternoon or the
evening, and the jury's out.

You know, in the early

morning, late at night, the juries were considering
verdicts while other cases were being tried, the jury room
was being occupied, and sometimes have two jury rooms for
deliberations, and at the same time, I was trying another
case -Q:
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Was the jury in the room while you had a trial going?

CLOSE:

Right.

I had to borrow another judge's jury room in

order to have juries deliberating in other jury rooms.
the time, I was trying a case to another jury room.

At

This

went on at all hours, oftentimes, those juries would
deliberate seven, or eight, nine o'clock at night, before
you were sent to a hotel to be sequestered, and I returned
the next morning, at nine o'clock, and the jury room
continued deliberating.

At times, the jury was out at a

hotel, maybe at five o'clock, six o'clock in the evening,
have them fed, and allowed to deliberate until ten thirty,
or eleven o'clock at night, then retire in the evening, and
then to return to the jury room after they were at
breakfast in the hotel, and commence -- recommence
deliberations at nine, nine thirty in the morning in the
jury room.

I preferred these juries continue to deliberate

without interruption, day after day, including Saturday and
Sunday if necessary, and over the holidays.

Like as I see

in this Peterson case, where now the judge allowed the
sequestered jurors not to deliberate for two days over the
weekend last weekend, and now he's allowing them not to
deliberate because of Veteran's Day.
didn't happen.

So these things

I'd have juries come back maybe at nine

thirty, ten o'clock at night, and go down from my home, to
the courthouse, and take (inaudible) maybe eleven thirty at
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night, just the jury, and continue on the next day with
another jury trial.

So, it was a very heavy schedule, and

was accomplishing the desired effect of the presiding
judge, Judge Richard Fitzgerald, who initiated this system
after having taken a look at similar programs in Boston,
Massachusetts, where likewise, been successful, and it did
help in reducing many cases that were clogging up calendars
in the criminal court, thereby freeing up a lot of other
judges to continue to dispose of cases by bench trials, and
pleas of guilty.

I had very few bench trials in the state,

bench trials, and cases the defendant surrenders his right
to a trial by jury, and waves that.
the court hear the case.

Says I'd rather have

I feel that my case would be

better postured before a judge sitting without a jury, and
people often do that because they feel, and lawyers often
feel that the legal questions that are resolved would
better be decided by a judge, than any of the emotional
factors involved in the case, presented to a jury, possibly
cause that jury to find a client guilty, whereas a judge
looking at the facts in a case would probably be in a
position, a better position, to find this client not
guilty, and that's why they do that.
Q:
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OK.

CLOSE:

SO there's a distinction between a jury trial, bench

trial, and that's what it is.
effect.

So it had the desired

It did significantly free up those other

courtrooms, and reduced the number of cases.

In the

criminal division, that as I say, we're slowing it down.
About 1983, I had been this recidivist call, incidentally,
it was being held at 1340 South Michigan Avenue, in a
building that had been acquired by the county, and
outfitted with courtrooms, and four of the courtrooms
inside of that building were appropriated by the criminal
division, for specifically a recidivist call, and I shared
that recidivist call at that location.

And about 1983, the

recidivist call, having accomplished what the presiding
judge had intended to, and the remodeling at 26th Street,
having been accomplished so as to enlarge the number of
courtrooms at that facility.

The recidivist call has been

existed, expanded, and I was given a regular call within
the criminal division.
Q:

OK.

CLOSE:

There weren't enough courtrooms at that time, in 2060

California, to move all of the courtrooms that were then in
2060 California, or 13th of Michigan, 226, to California,
and the presenting judge asked me if I would mind a
hearing, a criminal division case, at another location,
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that being Skokie, Illinois, a courthouse which had
recently been completed, and there were four courtrooms in
that building, which were used by the criminal division, to
hear criminal cases.

The cases assigned to him, he had

Skokie, we're all Chicago criminal cases, Chicago
(inaudible) cases, and the general variety of ordinary
cases, on the ordinary call, much the same as any call in
2060 California.

I sat at that location for a number of

years, and there were, of course, assignments that was in
the criminal division, various judges for any number of
reasons, felt that they would like to move from one
location or another of the courtroom from 2060 California,
to another courtroom, and these accommodations were very -was a judge at 2060 California who wanted to move to a
Skokie location because it was closer to his home.

So, he

asked me if I had any problem with the changed courtroom,
in that locality.

Skokie to 2060 California, and I had to

(inaudible), so I then went back to, or went over to 2060
California, and that court house for some time too.
Q:

What year did he move back to 2060 --

CLOSE:

I can't give you an exact figure, I'd have to -- but

late ’80s, or so.

And I said 2060 California, about 1992,

and I left there about two years basically, and either in
the first division.
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I tell you, call it the domestic

relationship, and a first district criminal division, which
is a (inaudible) was ailing at the time.

I just didn't

want to be all the way down to 2060 California,
(inaudible), daily.
Q:

Right.

CLOSE:
Q:

So that's basically my where my assignments had gone.

Well there were a few cases that came up during the course
of your career that we wanted to talk about, not -- mostly
because of how you could reflect on particular issues of
the law, and your career through them.

One of them was one

involving a young man named Billy Graves, and we talked
about it before, and we don't have a lot of the details on
it, but it was a case where somebody who was a judge by a
psychiatrist, be recommended as an inpatient patient ended
up in the justice system, and I was wondering if you could
expand on any of your feelings, or any of your opinions on
how people with mental illness have been treated by
justices as you've seen it in Cook County, and any other
specific instances you might think of, that do come to
mind, that illustrate your opinions on that?
CLOSE:

I have at this point more specific recollection, the

defendant.
Q:

Graves.

CLOSE:
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Graves.

Is that Billy Graves, his name?

Q:

Billy Graves, yeah.

CLOSE:

I'm unable to recollect specifically that case at this

time, but I count this as a case as thousands upon
thousands of cases, and a large number of them,
dispositions, I dispositioned a criminal division are
available for your perusal, and the records of the criminal
division of the Second Court of Cook County.

When I left

the recidivist call -- when I was at a recidivist call, the
number of dispositions I had annually, I believe, were very
large given the fact that almost every case went to the
jury as well.

I was constantly in trial.

Many cases I

disposed were pleas of guilty, in most cases, pleas of
(inaudible) greater number of cases.

So when I looked at

that, that section, or recidivist call within t he
division, and I had a regular call in the criminal
division.

I believe I had probably if not the highest, the

next highest number of dispositions in the criminal
division, and that was my effect that I had many, many
trials, and a good number of pleas were guilty.

I would

listen to the actual situation, I used to be the
prosecution told me (inaudible), case.
of those cases were resolved.

And that's how most

Now, with that going on, I

have no particular recollection of many, many of these
cases, unless for some reason I could see the material and
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reflect on it, and I'm sure that my recollections would
come back in many of these cases, but specifically with
respect to Billy Graves, I don't -- however, I've seen many
individuals when they come into the justice system in Cook
County, and I see this as judge him as a lawyer, and as a
prosecutor, and as a defense lawyer.

Many of these

individuals are poor souls in every sense of the word.
There's a lot of questions in my mind as to whether or not
many of them really belong in the criminal justice system,
and being dealt with as they are, should appropriately be
dealt with in institutions, and other programs, outside of
Department of Corrections, or possibly even outside of
institutionalization within the Department of Mental
Health.

The Department of Mental Health is a budget

(inaudible) and so they examine sometimes, it's strength,
Medicaid, they like to say in the state, they are set the
Department of Mental Health, and they need mental
treatment, but there are certain parameters in which they
can be institutionalized within the Department of Mental
Health, against their wealth.

The United States Supreme

Court is (inaudible) to others, and you can't really hold
them.

So, I can walk you in, medically, and say well, this

individual is being medicated, I believe, right now he
isn’t in contact with reality, and then I turned around and
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said, well OK doc, I believe for that, you can't restrain
him, you can't keep him in there.

So this is -- I'm fine

about how individuals that are in need of (inaudible).
Q:

Yeah.

CLOSE:

The psychiatrists say, well if the individual's acting

appropriately, and have come to see that acting
appropriately in society means I'm not hitting you over the
head, bouncing a bat against your skull.
not bothering anybody.

Otherwise, I'm

Again, I picked the program thing,

but I meant be (inaudible).
Q:

right.

CLOSE:

And I act appropriately, and I'm not being aggressive

or offensive.

We say that so that individuals are often

involuntarily admitted to the corrections to speak, take
them to something like the (inaudible) center for a few
hours, and pushing by a doctor, and entered by a judge, and
the judge with the basics of the psychiatrists'
recommendations, says this is OK, acting appropriately, so
to speak, he's not a threat to himself, or others, but at
the moment, so long as he takes his medication.
they get the medications, as three.
of mental illnesses.

And so

Now there's all kinds

Some fellow thinks he's the King of

Siam, you know, he's very happy being the King of Siam.
He's not so happy walking around on the street, with a full
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bag, dealing with the reality that he's unemployed, that
people are picking on him, that he hasn't got much money,
that his prospects for getting a job aren't very good.

He

doesn't like working over there at that restaurant where
he's washing dishes, cleaning up after people.
his idea of what he wants to do in life.

This is not

He's got a

halfway decent education, and he's not happy.
Q:

Yeah.

CLOSE:

So you know, he just falls back in, and he's not

taking his medication after all that, and now he's sitting
over the corner, and he's quite content living in this
whole new world.

He's not being medicated, so he becomes a

victim of many kinds of people that prey on him.

Part of

mental health is, it's the social workers, they say OK
we're going to get you an apartment here on Kenmore and
Winthrop.
Q:

As a matter of fact, this is the (inaudible).

Yeah.

CLOSE:

And they take Suzie and Johnny and so on, and so forth

over there, because Suzie's sister Tillie lives in Park
Ridge.

Tillie's a very nice woman, but she's had Suzie

over there, with her, on many occasions in the past, but
her husband George says that Tillie is -- or Suzie isn't
coming back in this house again or I'm leaving.

So now,

Suzie hasn't got anybody that's going to take her in.
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As a

practical matter, that's something you got to deal with,
particularly in the city of Chicago.

So Suzie is housed

over here in Kenmore, Winthrop, between the Lawrences, and
[Depot?].

The area's getting smaller and smaller.

Geographically, it used to go all the way down to Irving
Park, but now rehab at the end of that, and all kinds of
(inaudible) that come in, and knock buildings down, and
we're having three (inaudible) that used to be used at that
end to house these people, and have it towards them -Q:

Much more concentrated.

CLOSE:

And they're much more concentrated, so she's up there.

Suzie is now in an apartment.

State is paying some of the

money, and she's getting on, and she's getting by, and she
gets her money, and her next door neighbors, the Department
of Corrections, is wants the social services Department of
Corrections -END OF AUDIO FILE

CLOSE:

-- to go get assistance, and this guy's been a misfit

for a long time, and he hasn't been able to fit in since he
was in the sandbox, you know.

As a youngster, he was

taking advantage of other individuals before he got to
Kindergarten.

He is a social misfit.

So, he just had a

Department of Corrections, and they don't want him anymore
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over at the projects.
now.

So they got moved to the projects

They don't want those types in the projects, so he

can't even live in Cabrini-Green with his -Q:

Right.

CLOSE:

-- with other folks that he grew up with, because just

say we've got a high level of violence around here.

Of

course, he's reformed, and he's to everybody, including a
safer foundation, and a social worker, that yep, I just
need a leg up, and so he's on the rolls of public
assistance, and he's living over there on Kenmore, because
he can't find anything else in Chicago, where they can dump
these people, and that's what happens.
Q:

Right.

CLOSE:

And they've got individuals from all kinds of halfway

houses, struck out, or is notably in the area around
[Folsom?] and [Lawson?] Avenue, just loves to have all
these characters, if they all vote for her, but she doesn't
want any of the hard working individuals that get up early
in the morning, and work all day, and make a regular
income, because those people basically don't want her as
their alderman.

Or the more affluent individuals, they're

buying into the area, that just are anxious to get rid of
her, but she still hangs on, and these poor unfortunates
are the ones that (inaudible).
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What happens to Suzie is

that this character that recently, the Department of
Corrections, he still hasn't been able to behave as a safe
(inaudible) since the sandbox, and he turns around, and he
lugs Suzie, and takes her money, rapes her, because she's
easy.

She's not very aggressive, and she is (inaudible),

and when the police come around, and get a report of this
thing, (inaudible), Department of Corrections a number of
times.

They haven't -- the state's attorney for Cook

County, so well the (inaudible), and they have the new
section seeing some business cases, going to end up with a
criminal, and these aren't going to be able to make much of
a case out of it, so they don't get a charge.
(inaudible).

So, this thing continues on.

So nobody's

This is

unfortunate.
Q:

I think that --

CLOSE:

But that's the beginning of it, the criminal justice

system.
Q:

And in your disposition, this Billy Graves case that you've
had so many, you can't even recall specifically --

CLOSE:

Well, well what I'm saying is that this is outside of

the actual structure of the courts.

This is how it's being

dealt with by the criminal justice system and the Chicago
Police Department.

First of all, the Chicago Police

Department is not interested in having any more murders
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than has occurred, or you know any more crimes, because
they all want to keep crime down.

The worst part about

that part of the system is that you've the fox being asked
to keep stats on what's happening at the hen house, you
know, because hey this is absolutely absurd, but that's how
it happens in Chicago.

They turn around.

They ask the

police department how many murders are here in Chicago?
Well we expect this police department to turn around, and
say ah.
Q:

They're certainly not going to overstate, right?

Yeah.

CLOSE:

Number one.

Number two, why call it a murder unless

it really is a murder.

Now you've got everybody in the

system looking at the stats.

First of all you've got a

neighborhood district commander who's in charge of law and
order in the neighborhood, and oh listen, he doesn't -- the
lower crime is, the better he looks.

So, a lot of things

aren't passed off as a criminal act, and well don't make it
something there it isn't.

If some guy's mugged over here

at Devana and Polena, and he's 87 years old, and he looks
like he may have fell down and hit his head when they took
him up to St. Francis Hospital, and he died, and OK, well
he could've been mugged.

Looked like he was mugged, his

pockets were turned out, and he didn't have any
identification on him because his wallet was gone.
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So his

relatives say, well he left with a wallet.
that in the alley.

He could've dropped it.

year old guy you know.
head.

Could've lost
He's an old 87

He had some bruises around the

Well what happened?

What happened in the city of

Chicago, I'm anxious to see how he handled this thing,
because it happened over at Devana Avenue, a short distance
from where we're at right now, and it happened yesterday.
Well, as a practical matter, that probably in my estimation
won't go down as a murder unless somebody walks into the
police station, and says, hey, I want to confess.
Q:

I murdered this guy.

CLOSE:

I just whacked this guy.

when I took his wallet.
world, what happens?

Hit him a little too hard

That don't happen.

So in the real

Well we know it might have been the

mugging, but no let's not call it a mugging unless we can
clearly establish it to be that.

So because a man did die,

and it was a forceful felony, so there was a thing called a
phony murder.
Q:

OK.

CLOSE:

So if an individual is killed in the course of a

commission of a felony, it's a murder.
Q:

OK.

CLOSE:

Sometimes, murder one.

So, fellow's dead, we know

that, we know he had some terrible bruises, but let's not
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speculate on what happened over here.
just happen.

OK, these things

Believe me in this system, the worst thing in

the world is to have the police department make these
assessments as to how many people are being murdered and
killed in the city of Chicago, or a lot of other crimes, a
lot of crimes where you actually get an armed robbery, and
plain down to plain simple robberies.

And then a lot of

criminal felony assaults and batteries on the street, which
aren't felonies, are categorized as misdemeanors, and
called complained assaults and battery.

And so criminal

activities kept down in that particular way, and it's cut
down by the people that can benefit most by it, in a
bureaucracy which we live, and that's the police
department.

I'm not anti-police, this is just my

observation, and I think if you take a good, hard look at
it, you'd come to the same conclusion.
Q:

Summarizing, back in '85, you said in your disposition, you
said I regret that I have to send this to this person,
because the mentally ill fall through the cracks, and
here's the cracks, and you're speaking of, they fall
through before they even get to your courtroom.

CLOSE:

Yeah well let's just take a case where an individual

was charged with criminal conduct, and the individual is in
fact a criminal type, so to speak.
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He'd gone out there,

and he went pretty hard armed robbery.
armed robbery.

OK, fine.

He's charged with

What does the criminal justice

system do to somebody who is in fact mentally ill?

Well,

being mentally ill in the medical side, and being medically
ill or criminally responsible or medically ill is always a
different thing on the criminal side.

On the criminal

side, we only recognize a situation which an individual is
criminally responsible for his conduct.

We go back to a

thing called (inaudible), it's an old English case, and we
say that an individual is criminally responsible for his
conduct unless certain conditions exist, and it's called
criminal insanity, basically.

Unless he's criminally

insane, an individual may be in a medical -- medical
doesn't use the word insanity.

They like (inaudible) the

term mentally ill, and there's various types of mental
illness, and people are psychotic, or not psychotic.

They

have mental problems, and they, on the criminal side, on
the legal side, we say that the individual is accountable
for his conduct unless we can see he was criminally insane,
and you know we would've recognized those people who were
previously found to be criminally insane, under the old
thing called the (inaudible), which is a carry over from
the old English common law, and that is the individual has
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no understanding of right or wrong.

He just appreciates

the distinction.
Q:

Right.

CLOSE:

And there are people on the streets right now, who

don't understand the distinction, of basic right and wrong.
Pull the trigger, hit you over the head.
these things.

I shouldn't do

That I shouldn't steal your property.

I shouldn't do this, before that.

That

They just can't

determine the distinguishing point right or wrong.

Well,

let's see, will that be a relatively small proportion of
the population.
small.

Indeed that's true, it is relatively

Then, there came years later, as common law

developed, and as courts made these decisions, we adopted
the common law from England until it became an independent
country, and then our common law continued along the
statutory wire.

We also developed here in America another,

and I don't remember the date, likewise, (inaudible),
controlling.

Here in the United States, it's been

variously described as the Durham rule, D-U-R-H-A-M, also
known as the irresistible impulse, also known as many other
names put on it, but basically it is an addition to being
able to distinguish between right and wrong, but we find
that an individual is capable of distinguishing between
right and wrong, he still may be criminally insane, if --
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although he can distinguish between right and wrong, he is
unable to conform his conduct through requirement of law --

END OF FILE
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